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COMMISSIONER:  Yes, in terms of appearances I note they're 
largely the same as yesterday save that we have Ms Enbom 
for this morning for the Victoria Police, Mr Goodwin for 
the State and Ms O'Gorman for the DPP. 

INSTRUCTING SOLICITOR:  Commissioner, she's just a few 
minutes late.

COMMISSIONER:  We will have Ms O'Gorman for the DPP 
shortly.  All right, thank you.  Yes Ms Tittensor.  

<JAMES MICHAEL O'BRIEN, recalled: 

MS TITTENSOR:  Mr O'Brien, yesterday we'd been discussing 
the topic of the Carl Williams' plea and statement taking 
lead up; is that right?---Yes.

If I can take you to your diary on 2 March 2007, 
please?---Yes.

Is it the case that at 8.25 you have a conversation with 
George Williams, you thank him for his assistance with his 
son Carl Williams?---Yes.

You advised that you were intending to take a statement 
from Carl Williams the following week?---Yes.

And Mr Williams, George Williams, indicated he didn't 
believe that his son would be forthcoming, is that the 
case?---That's correct.

On 6 March in your diary that morning did you go out to 
speak to Mr Williams?---Yes.

You went in to speak to him at about 9.41 but the 
conversation was ended by 10.02?---Yes.

I take it not much was achieved, there were some notes 
taken by Mr Trichias; is that right?---That's correct.

Was the situation at that point that he wasn't 
forthcoming?---Look, from memory he was up and down all 
over the place.  One minute he was going to be forthcoming, 
next minute he wasn't.  It was on again, off again.

Yes?---Same with the plea bargain.
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If we can bring up the ICRs please, p.679.  It should be on 
7 March.  If I could just scroll up and have a look at 
that.  That's right.  If you can go down.  Do you see under 
the time of 13:05 there's a heading "Purana Task Force".  
It indicates that you were coming to see 3838 tomorrow 
morning?---Yes, I see that.

And that Carl Williams rang whilst Ms Gobbo was on the 
phone with you, do you see that?---Yes, I see that.

And then if we go further down the page under the heading 
"Carl Williams", it appears he rang her to discuss details 
of his plea.  He stated that he's prepared to give evidence 
but wouldn't detail what evidence he would give.  He said 
he didn't want to help the police.  Ms Gobbo explained to 
him, this is what she's telling her handler at least, she 
explained to him the pros and cons of his giving evidence.  
She raised concerns with the handler that Carl Williams 
giving evidence would fuck up other prosecutions as 
Williams' evidence would be different to other 
witnesses?---Right.

Do you have a recollection of contact with Ms Gobbo around 
about that time?---No, I don't.

Are you aware what that might be about?---No, I don't.

Is there anything in your diary about contact with Ms Gobbo 
on that day?---This is 6th of - - -

7th of March?---7th of March.  

Is there something in your diary in relation to Milad 
Mokbel?---Yes, I've got a phone call from her re Milad 
Mokbel, wants - - -

I think we might have been through, possibly over that date 
in any case?---Right.

You've had some discussions with her in relation to Milad 
Mokbel and a plea offer?---Yes.

Do you know if you had any discussion with her in relation 
to Williams?---No.

Would you have noted it if she told you she was on the 
phone to Carl Williams?---I would have, yes.
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If I can jump forward to 13 March 2007, p.693 in the ICRs.  
This is 13 March 2007, Mr O'Brien.  You'll see down the 
page under the heading "Carl Williams", Ms Gobbo is 
concerned that Williams may try and falsely implicate her 
into some criminal activity with Paul Dale?---Right.

Ms Gobbo's not aware of how this might happen but is 
concerned.  She claims she's not done anything that would 
enable him to implicate her.  She states to the handler the 
need to be very cautious with what Carl Williams is saying 
and believes that Williams may claim some of Tony Mokbel's 
actions as being his own.  She believes, or she states that 
it's unfair that Carl Williams has the freedom to mouth 
selectively about whatever he wants.  Do you see that?---I 
can see that, yes.

Then over to p.707 of the ICRs, please.  This is 14 March 
2007.  You'll see again under the heading of "Carl 
Williams" Ms Gobbo is concerned that Williams and even 
Milad will try and set her up for some reason for their own 
benefit.  Ms Gobbo is very aware of this and is very 
careful when dealing with them and what is discussed when 
talking to them over the phone.  She believes they both 
want to do the best for themselves ultimately?---Right.

Is it the case that if we go to your diary , 
this is ?---Yes.

Is it the case that you go off to  that date and 
you're having some discussions with  and 
others at  in relation to Carl Williams' matter?---I 
don't know if it was about the Williams' matter.  Oh, hang 
on, I'll just read a bit further up.  Yes, that's correct.

At  you speak to Carl Williams with Stuart 
Bateson?---That's correct.

And you speak to him also in the presence of his legal 
counsel there, Sharon Cure?---Yes.

And  and so forth?---Yes.

Is it the case that ultimately what he was wanting was 
again some reassurance about his sentence?---He did and 
then in the end .
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He ?---No.

If we can have a look at your diary on 16 March.  At 17:14 
you give Deputy Commissioner Overland an update in relation 
to Williams' issues?---Yes.

You talk to him about some other issues as well and also 
update him re Williams' draft statement re Dale?---Yes.

Is it the case by that stage there was a can-say or a draft 
statement in process?---It was a partially completed I can 
say statement, yes.

Do you know who was taking that statement?---I believe it 
was either I or Trichias.

That clearly had started to occur within the days - well, 
the  so it had 
occurred within that period of time?---I'd imagine so.

And would have occurred with the knowledge and involvement 
presumably of Sharon Cure, his legal counsel  

?---I don't remember them being involved in the 
statement taking.

Well it certainly would have been with her knowledge, she 
was advising him ?---I'm not sure.

If we can go to p.793 of the ICRs please.  We've jumped 
forward, Mr O'Brien, to 16 April 2007.  You'll see there at 
19:54 under the heading "Carl Williams" Ms Gobbo has asked 
the SDU if they could ask you if Carl Williams has 
concluded making a statement against Paul Dale?---Yes, I 
see that.

She says that the reason that she wants to know about that 
is she doesn't - she wants to initiate action against 

 for outstanding money for 
appearances and doesn't want to do that if it might lead to 
Carl Williams making a false or misleading statement 
against her as pay-back for taking legal action against 
Garde-Wilson, do you see that?---I see that, yes.

It's apparent again that she's concerned about Carl 
Williams making a statement?---It appears from this 
document, yes.
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If we have a look in your diary for 19 April 2007?---Yes.

At 9.44?---Yes.

You speak to Deputy Commissioner Overland?---Yes.

And you speak to him re 3838 issues re Petra Task Force and 
issues re Carl Williams re Dale statement?---Yes.

So it seems as though, well clearly you've got - you're 
linking 3838 issues with Petra Task Force issues?---No, I 
don't believe so.  That, I believe, from memory, and I 
believe I've referred to it in my statement, Mr Overland 
had raised with me some days earlier about the prospect of 
having 3838 called as a witness.

Yes?---And - - -

Is that as a witness generally or as a witness in a 
particular matter?---I believe it was an OPI matter but I 
was unaware at that time.  I didn't have the detail of what 
it was about.

Do you understand the OPI matter related to the Petra Task 
Force and the investigation of the Hodson murders?---No.

You would have understood that at this stage, wouldn't you, 
having a discussion with Mr Overland about it?---As I say, 
the only thing he told me was that he was considering 
having her called as a witness and on this day, it was the 
day that he presented me with my commission, I told him 
initially that I didn't think that was a good idea because 
he was basically going to be outing an informer, registered 
informer, which I believe was a breach of our own and that 
I firmly believed she'd sue the backside off us.  And he 
told me on this day, when I got the Inspector certificate, 
that he'd made his decision and that he intended to have 
her called as a witness.

Did he say what led him to make that decision?---No, he 
didn't.

Was it apparent that he had some knowledge of Ms Gobbo's 
involvement with Paul Dale and with Carl Williams?---Well, 
I don't know about - I can't say that.  I'm not sure about 
that.
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Did he indicate that he'd had a discussion with anyone else 
in coming to that decision?---No, but I understood from 
others, and I'd heard back from Mr White and I'd also heard 
some time afterwards from Detective Inspector Ryan, that 
he'd also canvassed it with both of them and both of them 
were of the same opinion as myself.

All three of you, White, Ryan and yourself, were of the 
view that she should not be made a witness under any 
circumstances?---No, it wasn't so much a witness, it was 
about outing her as an informer.

Your view was making her a witness would effectively have 
to out her as an informer?---It may.

Especially at a hearing like an OPI hearing where you 
inevitably get asked about who you've discussed - - -?---I 
don't know, I'd never been to an OPI hearing.

You'd had reports of them and how they're 
conducted?---Other than it's a bit of a star chamber 
arrangement.  As I say, I didn't have - I had no first-hand 
experience with it.  I have a copy of - I have the 
statement, the draft statement I took from Williams, or 
Trichias took from Williams on that day.  Quite happy to 
make that available.  And I believe that's what Mr Overland 
would have had, which is the initial draft statement I 
took.

Yes.  You refer in your note "Issues re Carl Williams' 
statement re Dale statement" and that would have been a 
draft statement by that stage?---That's correct, that was 
just part - it was partially completed.

Was that the can-say statement or a partially completed of 
what became the full statement?---I believe that's what 
sort of went - that was the initiating document and that's 
what went to Petra, part of what they were doing, and then 
they took it over from there.

Then it became a more lengthy document filled out?---I 
don't know.  I never ever saw any other document relating 
to Petra and I had no involvement with it.

You have a copy of that original document, do you?---I do.

We will call for that document so that we understand what 
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that is and if it's got any connection with Ms Gobbo.

COMMISSIONER:  Thank you.  Mr O'Brien, where would that 
be?---Probably in my briefcase here, Commissioner.

Great.  Thank you very much then.  If you can get it out.  
Would you like it now?  

MS TITTENSOR:  Yes, might as well.  Thanks Mr O'Brien.  
You've kept possession of this statement since it was your 
- sorry, it's a copy that you kept possession of for a 
number of years?---Yes.

It's a five page statement?---Yes.

It says at the bottom of it, "Completed at 12.05 
pm"?---Yes.

It doesn't appear to have a date on it.  Are you able to 
date this statement?---I would be by going back through my 
diary.  I can't recall off the top of my head but it was a 
date that I was out there with Trichias and it would be 
noted in my diary.

COMMISSIONER:  That will mean we have to - I'm sorry, that 
one's all right, that was my mistake.  I thought it was the 
other T word.  

MS TITTENSOR:  On the fourth page it has reference to 
Ms Gobbo.  If I read this out to you:  "I never went out 
socially with Dale.  He rang me once to go out.  It was the 
date of the birthday of Vicky from Theo's office.  Was 
having a party at the Cigar Bar at Crown.  I got a 
telephone call from solicitor Nicola Gobbo and she put Dale 
on the phone.  Dale sounded pissed.  He said, 'Come down 
here', and he was at Port Melbourne", and it goes on.  So 
it references Ms Gobbo at that stage; is that right?---Yes.

Do you know if that phone call was the occasion where you 
had the recording of Ms Gobbo and Mr Dale on the phones 
together?---As I say, I believe that's what motivated me to 
go and speak to Carl Williams.

This was something that was done - ultimately there was a 
longer statement taken and tendered.  I might tender that 
document or we'll take a copy and tender it, Commissioner.
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COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  We'll have copies provided to 
everybody at the Bar table. 

MS TITTENSOR:  Thank you.  

#EXHIBIT RC481A - (Confidential) Undated draft statement of 
    Carl Williams taken by Jim O'Brien.  

#EXHIBIT RC481B - (Redacted version.)

COMMISSIONER:  I'm assuming it has to be PIIed, there would 
be PII material in there or not?  

MS TITTENSOR:  There may be some names mentioned.  There 
will be some names necessarily - - - 

COMMISSIONER:  It's the undated draft statement of Carl 
Williams taken by Jim O'Brien.  

MS TITTENSOR:  Can you say one way or the other whether a 
copy of that was provided to Mr Williams' legal 
representatives?---I don't believe so.  As I say, this was 
the initial start of the investigation.  It was early days.  
All that material that was in that document would had to 
have been substantially corroborated to make him of any 
worth.

He ultimately signed a statement and ended up having his 
plea in April, so shortly after this conversation you're 
having with Deputy Commissioner Overland about the Dale 
statement.  He'd already agreed to plead guilty or he'd 
entered a plea of guilty but his substantive plea hearing 
was heard not long after this contact that you're having 
with Deputy Commissioner Overland on 19 April?---Right.

It was within the next week or two that the substantive 
plea hearing took place and tendered upon that plea was a 
final statement by Carl Williams?---All right.

Is it likely in those circumstances that that statement 
might have been provided to his lawyers?---I don't know, it 
could have been.  As I say, it would have been provided to 
the - you know, discussed with the Deputy Commissioner but 
also that statement, that draft would have been provided to 
Petra Task Force.

On 22 April 2007 - I think I took you to this yesterday in 
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in the system when she sees things like that.  Do you see 
that?---Yes, I see that.

It's reasonably apparent that she's been snooping around 
other counsel's chambers on a weekend from a reading of 
that, do you agree?---I don't know.  I mean it's the first 
I've seen of this.  As I say - and I don't think she would 
have had - in any event, she wouldn't have had access to 
this statement.

By that stage there was another signed statement which was 
tendered upon his plea?---Right.  Well, as I say, I doubt 
if she ever saw this statement.  This is the only one as 
far as I know, apart from the copy that went to Petra.

If you received information which suggested that an 
informer had broken into a lawyer's chambers, had been 
looking around a lawyer's chambers, what would you do?---I 
mean, I don't know that this says that.  I mean is this 
saying she broke into the place, she's committed a burglary 
or - I don't know the circumstances of this.  I mean really 
that was a matter for - if the SDU had received that 
information, if there'd been something untoward or 
something she'd done that was a criminal offence well they 
should have been taken the appropriate action.

What would the appropriate action be?---She's obviously 
committing offences if that's the case, if what you're 
saying, what you're telling me.  As I say, I don't know the 
circumstances.

If you have someone like Ms Gobbo, assuming this counsel, 
on the weekend Ms Cure has not given permission for 
Ms Gobbo to be looking into her confidential files about 
Carl Williams, and you've got information?---I don't know 
that.  As I say, you're telling me this now 14 years later.  
I don't know the details and the facts surrounding it.

I'm giving you now hypothetical information.  You've got 
information that an informer, who's a lawyer, has gone into 
another lawyer's chambers.  They've not had permission to 
do that.  What would you do?---I think the first thing 
you'd be doing is establishing if an offence had been 
committed.  Would you with anything, I mean does - - -

Would you go and speak to the other counsel and say, "Did 
you permit that"?---If there was a crime evident, yes, 
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that's the first thing you'd have to establish.  Did she 
have permission to go in and do these thing on weekends or 
not ? 

One would expect on the face of it that a counsel abiding 
by confidences of her client wouldn't permit another lawyer 
to be looking through her files over the course of a 
weekend?---Look, I don't know that.  I don't know the 
relationship between Ms Cure and Ms Gobbo and what the 
working relationship was, if there was one.

It's apparent that following that time in July, on 11 July 
Ms Gobbo was served with a summons for the OPI related to 
Paul Dale, information reports Tony Mokbel, Hodson murders 
generally?---Right.

If we can go to 12 July 2007, p.1008, please.  You'll see 
down the bottom of that page there's some discussion about 
the OPI summons.  She's scared for her life.  If she goes 
she's at risk of perjuring herself if they ask about the 
police she deals with.  She's expressing feelings of 
abandonment and so forth.  If we go further down the page, 
down the next page to time stamp 14:02.  There's some more 
discussion and Ms Gobbo is told that the issue is currently 
at the Deputy Commissioner level with Simon Overland, do 
you see that?---Yes.

That attempts are being made to prevent any questions being 
asked that will reveal her as a human source and so 
forth?---Right.

One would assume that that could only be done if someone at 
the OPI is told about who she is?---I don't know.

That's a point that she makes on the bottom of the last 
page?---Yes.

On the same day, if you have a look in your diary, 
Mr O'Brien, at 14:20?---Yes.

You're speaking with Detective Inspector Ryan?---Yes.

Who I understand by that stage, is he at the Petra Task 
Force?---He was there for some time.

You're speaking with him re registered human source 3838 
issues?---Yes.
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lot of travelling and had other focuses at that time.

You became aware that Ms Gobbo had been transitioned to a 
witness at some stage?---No.

Did you not see it in the media?---I believe that was later 
on when I first started to see mention of her in the media, 
and I think there was something in the paper and I sent an 
email to Detective Sergeant Coghlan in relation to it, 
which I produced that email to IBAC when called there.

Whilst on that matter in reference to the IBAC proceedings, 
you've read your transcript?---Yes.

In relation to the evidence that you've given 
recently?---Yes.

Do you accept that the evidence that you gave there was 
true and correct?---To the best of my knowledge, yes.

Was there anything you needed to amend?---Yes.  The night I 
gave her the pen I thought I was there 20 minutes and I had 
the wrong people, I said the wrong people were there.  I'd 
mixed that up.

We've heard some evidence there might have been two 
dinners?---Right.  I never recall - there was no two 
dinners that can I recall.

You can only recall ever being at one?---There was only 
once.

Do you recall being at any other function with her where 
Gavan Ryan was present?---No.

Presumably at some stage you learnt at least through the 
media that Ms Gobbo was a witness in relation to 
proceedings against Paul Dale?---I don't know whether it 
was as a witness.  Alls I recall is her name being bandied 
around in the media, and it was quite clear to me that 
somebody had been talking to the media somewhere along the 
line and she'd been exposed and was obviously in a great 
deal of danger as far as I was concerned.  In fact that's 
the reason I believed I was getting called to IBAC, was in 
relation to her being exposed as a registered human source.

Was it your view that as soon as she became a witness there 
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would need to be disclosure which would have the effect of 
revealing her as a human source?---No, that didn't cross my 
mind.  As I say, I didn't know what her status was at that 
stage.  Alls I knew is she was being exposed as an 
informer.

At this stage back in 2007, when you're having these 
discussions with Mr Overland and Detective White and others 
about whether she might be a witness or remain as a human 
source or simply deactivated, was there a concern that if 
she became a witness there would necessarily need to be 
disclosure in particular cases which would reveal the fact 
that she had been a human source?---No, that was - it's not 
something I contemplated.

There was clearly concern expressed, at least from White, 
of the possibility of her compromise should she have to 
give evidence, at least even in the OPI?---Right.  As I 
say, it was not something I'd contemplated and certainly 
I'd resigned and moved on and was doing other things.

Back here in 2007 when you're having these issues about, or 
discussions about whether she's going to be a witness, 
surely the contemplation is once she's a witness, she's in 
the witness box, she can get asked any sort of question and 
she's either going to have to answer those truthfully or 
she's going to perjure herself potentially, but 
nevertheless Victoria Police are going to be understand 
some sort of obligation in relation to material they hold 
about her credit or otherwise?---It's not something I 
contemplated, as I said.  If she was asked in the witness 
box about something she had to tell, she was duty-bound to 
tell the truth about it.

That's right.  Equally if Victoria Police were holding 
serious amounts of information about her role as a human 
source which might be relevant to a particular trial, to 
the defence of someone in a particular trial, they are 
going to be under an obligation to produce that?---That may 
have been the case.

Is that your understanding of what disclosure requirements 
would be?---I believe - as I say, I didn't turn my mind to 
it but my belief was whatever happened, happened.  I mean 
if matters got called before the court they would be dealt 
with in the normal manner.
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Did you ever turn your mind to any disclosure requirement 
in any prosecution conducted by Purana?---No, I didn't.

In relation to Ms Gobbo or otherwise, did you ever think 
about disclosure at all?---As I said, when briefs are 
generally put together they're put together with everything 
in them, not put together selectively.

No, but brief of evidence is one thing, but there's a 
requirement for disclosure in any case that goes beyond the 
evidence that the police are relying upon within a brief.  
You understand that the police might hold evidence or 
material that they don't intend to rely upon in a 
particular case?---Yes, and if they were asked for that it 
would go through the normal process I imagine.

And what's the normal process?---The normal process would 
be a contested matter of PII and it would be heard by the 
court.

Within that normal process you would have to declare, at 
least in a confidential affidavit to the court, that 
material exists?---More than likely, yes.

To get to that stage you would have to declare to your own 
lawyers that that material exists?---You may have to, yes.

And to get to that stage you'd have to actually brief 
lawyers?---Yes.

I just want to ask you quickly some questions in relation 
to the arrest of Mr Orman in 2007, Mr O'Brien?---Right.

He was arrested on 22 July 2007, you're aware of that at 
least at the time?---I may have been.

He'd been arrested I think some months earlier in relation 
to another matter and then was arrested for the Pierce 
murder on 22 June 2007?---As I say, I don't have the - I'd 
have to look at the diary, but he may have been, I'm not 
contesting that.

If you can have a look at your diary on that occasion.  I 
suggest it indicates that you were advised that he was 
arrested and in custody?---Yes.

You would have been aware at that stage that Ms Gobbo had 
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someone who had a car wash or something like that.

There's reference throughout the material, at least the SDU 
material, about the fact that she had a business partner 
and that she perhaps in around early 2006, maybe late 2005, 
had purchased a car wash with this person.  Were you aware 
of that?---I'm not sure now.

Do you know whether there was any investigation about the 
financing of that car wash?---Not to my knowledge.

If we can bring up the ICRs at p.278, please.  You see 
there's an entry there at 15:02.  Right down the bottom of 
that entry is the bit I'm going to take you to, Mr O'Brien.  
This is 1 May 2006.  The SDU have been advised, it seems, 
by you that when Ms Gobbo had entered the prison on Sunday 
her car was searched because of a terrorist protest that 
was occurring and she had $15,000 cash in the boot of her 
car, do you see that?---Yes.

Do you recall that occurring?---No, not at the moment I 
don't, no.

Do you know whether there was any investigation in relation 
to that money in her car?---I don't recall the 
investigation in relation to money in the car.

Do you recall any investigation in relation to Ms Gobbo 
during your tenure?---No.

Do you recall there being any concern about whether she 
herself was engaging in criminal activity during that 
period of time?---I don't believe so.

Did you have any concern about that?---As I say, my view 
was she was handled - all those issues were being handled 
by the DSU.

No, but did you have any concern yourself that she might be 
engaging in criminal activity?---No, I didn't.  That didn't 
sort of come to mind and quite frankly I was fairly busy 
with a few other things.

I've got no doubt that you were, Mr O'Brien.  It might have 
been of some concern if she is found with a significant 
amount of money in the boot of her car though?---I don't 
know whether then or know, but $15,000 is not a lot of 
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against Ms Gobbo?---Possibly.

You would have had some understanding of that at the 
time?---Yes, if I was there at the time, yes.

All of those informants were significant investigators in 
other matters where Ms Gobbo had been an informer?---Yes, 
they would have been.

And they were also involved in dealing with Ms Gobbo as a 
barrister representing clients?---They may have been, yes.

Was there any consideration given to that being a 
conflict?---Not that I'm aware of.

But they're dealing with her as a victim, as a barrister 
and as an informer all at the same time?---As I say, if it 
was - it would have been about threats being made to her or 
her safety.  I don't see what the conflict was.

If you're a defendant in a particular case, you've got a 
barrister who's got a relationship with a particular 
informant because she's a victim and they're looking after 
her as a victim?---Yes.

Do you see that there might be a conflict if it's the same 
informant that's prosecuting a case?---I see what you're 
saying but that's not something I contemplated.  As I say, 
my focus would have been, if there was threats made to her, 
it was to protect her life.

I've taken you through the meeting that you had at the golf 
club with Ms Gobbo and the presentation of the pen?---Yes.

Around that time you were getting close to locating and 
arresting Tony Mokbel; is that right?---No, I think it was 
- we'd found where he was but we were a fair way off 
locating him at that point.

There were moves afoot to - - - ?---Yeah, things were 
moving.

Was there concern about once he was located, once he was 
arrested, was consideration given as to what Ms Gobbo might 
do?---No, I didn't consider that.

Were there any discussions with anyone about that?---No, my 
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understanding was he sought other advice from other people, 
got advice from other people.  I recall one fellow from one 
of the universities, I think Mr Bagaric or something, 
involved himself in it.  He had other people looking after 
him.

In the lead-up to the arrest of Mr Mokbel were you keeping 
the SDU apprised of what was going on?---I may have been or 
I might have been focused on what I was doing.  I was 
working double shifts at that stage.

An SML - source management log - there's an SDU document on 
28 May 2007.  It indicates there was a monthly source 
review.  If we can bring that up but perhaps I'll continue 
talking about it.  Various considerations, one of which is 
under the heading "Value".  Unfortunately it's not on the 
screen yet?---Right.

They consider the source's value and it says this, "It is 
anticipated Tony Mokbel may be arrested in the near future 
and will attempt to contact human source.  A decision will 
have to be made regarding any source involvement in 
this"?---Right.

This is 28 May 2007.  You see down the bottom it's the 
monthly source review and you'll see that passage under the 
heading of, near the heading of "Value"?---Yes.

At that stage there's a recommendation, "Continued 
management by SDU essential"?---Yes.

It's apparent that the SDU were being kept informed as to 
the impending arrest of Mr Mokbel at that stage?---As I 
say, they may have been.  I don't recall specifically 
updating them in relation to Tony Mokbel.  They were aware 
anyway in any event because they were running a completely 
separate human source at that point in time so they would 
have been fully aware where we were at.

Operation Posse was all about Tony Mokbel and his family 
and associates and it all kicked off with Ms Gobbo's 
recruitment.  Was there any - - - ?---No, it didn't kick 
off with Ms Gobbo's recruitment.  It kicked off with the 
intel assessment Purana had done in April of that year.

Yes, it certainly got a big push along after her 
recruitment; is that right?---She was one part of it, yes.
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The investigation plan was developed significantly with the 
information provided by Ms Gobbo?---Some of the 
information, not all of it.  As I say, some of those 
operations had already commenced.

Yes.  Surely there would have been some thought given to 
Ms Gobbo having contact with Tony Mokbel upon his 
arrest?---As I say, it's not something I considered.  My 
focus was on finding him and arresting him.

On 5 June 2007 Mr Mokbel was arrested?---That's correct.

On the same evening, Australian time, Ms Gobbo was having a 
face-to-face meeting with her handlers.  Do you know if 
that was planned in case Mokbel called her during that 
period of time?---I don't believe so.

She was told during that meeting that Mr Mokbel had been 
arrested and that there were 23 raids being 
conducted?---Right.

And that was the case, that there were various raids being 
conducted around Melbourne?---There was, yes.

Around Victoria.  She was told that it was believed that he 
would seek her out for representation and they told her it 
was their preference that she not represent any of the 
other people that had been arrested that night?---Right.

She was given the names of the various people that had been 
arrested and she questioned why that was the first time 
she'd been told not to represent people?---I'm unaware of 
that.

It's apparent that the SDU were being given updates about 
who was being arrested; is that right?---I'm not sure if 
they were given updates.  I mean there was a major 
operation order in place, there was 120 detectives on 
stand-by and basically I was working double shifts.

Following his arrest you were receiving information from 
the SDU about contact Ms Gobbo was having with 
Mr Mokbel?---Yes, they forwarded information through to me.

Did you have any concern that she at that stage might be 
acting as a legal advisor in any capacity to Mr Mokbel or 
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that at least he might think she was?---I don't know what 
he thought.  As I say, my view was he had representation on 
the ground in Athens and he had Mr Bagaric who was saying 
various things in the media and he was representing him.

If I can take you to the diary on 7 June.  You weren't 
immediately aware of who his lawyers were in Athens, would 
that be true to say?---No, I wasn't aware, no.

Or who he'd engaged even in Australia?---Not at that point, 
no.

At 14:21 on 7 June you received a call from the SDU with 
information from Ms Gobbo?---Yes.

It refers to Danielle Maguire's phone number?---Yes.

That Maguire and Mokbel had phoned Ms Gobbo?---Yes.

And Stephen Shirrefs the night before?---Yes.

From inside gaol in Greece?---Yes.

That would immediately indicate that he was phoning 
lawyers?---Yes.

Mokbel was talking about his Greek lawyer and the plans in 
relation to extradition?---Yes.

Was there any query by you about whether Ms Gobbo was 
acting for Mr Mokbel?---No.

You didn't even ask?---No, I didn't.

If we can go to an ICR at 886, please.  This is 10 June.  
19:55, about halfway down the page there's a heading of 
"Tony Mokbel".  Ms Gobbo is reporting on a 40 minute 
telephone call she'd had with Mr Mokbel and being emotional 
about it?---Yes.

Sorry, you might see that further up the page at 17:43.  
She rings, says she's just spoken to Tony Mokbel for 40 
minutes.  She was left emotional as a result.  Then she 
rings back at 17:55?---Yes.

She gives the handler details about what they'd spoken 
about.  She discussed matters raised against him in 
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A bit further down, a bit under halfway it says there that 
the handler discussed with Ms Gobbo that, "Purana and SDU 
do not require her to be involved with Tony Mokbel, the 
risk is too great re ethics and potential compromise but 
she felt it was her responsibility to ensure that Tony 
returned to Melbourne"?---Yeah, I see that there.

That seems to indicate that Purana have been involved in 
some discussions about whether she would act for him?---As 
I say, I don't recall being involved in any discussions 
around that and I don't think she did act for him.

If we can go to the SML briefly for that, 14 June, please.  
You'll see under the "Risks" over the page, on the second 
page, it includes "additional risks arise from Mokbel 
efforts to employ Ms Gobbo to represent him re extradition 
hearings from Greece".  This is another monthly source 
review, do you see that?---Right.

So the SDU are appreciating the fact that Mr Mokbel is at 
least trying to employ Ms Gobbo to represent him in 
relation to his extradition hearings?---Right.

Did you say there was no communication between you at 
Purana and the SDU about those matters?---I have a note 
here on the 15th of June.

Yes?---About receiving a telephone call from one of the SDU 
re intel.  The SDU member's now deceased.  Re 3838, Brendan 
Murphy and a phone number and his office numbers.  Mokbel's 
Greek solicitor is K-a-u-g-i-a-s and his phone number.  It 
was sent one hour ago and phone to say Mokbel not handling 
gaol well, continually crying.  Stephen Asling - - -

It goes on with some other information?---Other 
information, yes.

On 15 June you're provided with information that's come 
from Ms Gobbo about the name of the Greek solicitor, him 
not handling gaol and so forth?---Yes.

Does it refer to her having spent an hour on the phone to 
the Greek solicitor?---Yes.

Presumably that lawyer expecting to be having a 
confidential communication with an Australian lawyer?---I 
don't know.  As I say I didn't - I didn't see any 
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importance in this.

If you can go to 20 June 2007.  Do you have another entry 
there in relation to Ms Gobbo?---Yes.

There's reference to Ms Mguire and a phone number and that 
she'd been talking to a Melbourne solicitor in relation to 
the extradition, being Alistair Grigor?---Yes.

And some advice that he'd given about media?---That's 
correct.

Or not doing any media?---Yes.

There being a number of reasons for not granting 
extradition on which they could fight it?---Yes.

The first being that he won't get a fair trial?---Yes.

And another seeming to be that his life was in danger and 
that Purana had approached him and told him that some time 
ago?---Yes.

And that it was intended that Stephen Shirrefs would handle 
his extradition hearings?---Yes.

Now during this period of time were you in the process of 
compiling materials to support the extradition application 
back to Australia?---Yes, I would have been.

You were working on affidavits and so forth?---Yes, for the 
OPP.

I think your diary would reflect various days over which 
you were working on those matters?---Yes.

And at the same time receiving some of this information 
from Ms Gobbo about those - - - ?---Yes, the information - 
- - 

- - - issues?--- - - - I've got in my diary, yes.

One of the matters that needed to occur for the extradition 
was to gather material in relation to all the charges that 
Mr Mokbel would face once he came back to Australia?---Yes.

You needed to get the various briefs of evidence; is that 
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right?---I believe the OPP had the briefs of evidence 
already.

Some of what he was being extradited back for was to face 
some State Victoria Police charges?---Yes.

He was also being extradited to face Commonwealth 
charges?---Yes, I believe he'd been sentenced in his 
absence.

But there were additional charges he'd been charged with in 
relation to Operation Orbital which related to 
Quills?---Yes.

And he'd been charged with that in about October 2005?---He 
may have been.  I'm not sure of the date.

Do you recall that there was some trouble getting that 
material from the AFP?---No, not at this point.  No, I 
don't recall.

There's some evidence from Detective Rowe that you gave him 
permission to approach Ms Gobbo to get that brief of 
evidence from her.  She was holding a copy of that brief of 
evidence, having represented Mr Mokbel in that matter?---I 
don't have a recollection of that.

Do you accept that evidence?---If that's what Mr Rowe says 
I can't argue with it but I don't recall that happening.

He went to pick the brief up from her on 22 June 2007 and 
returned it to her on 18 July 2007.  Was there any - do you 
recall getting any advice about whether there might be any 
need for Ms Gobbo to waive privilege to be able to provide 
that brief of evidence?---I don't believe so.

Or Ms Gobbo obtaining the permission of Mr Mokbel to 
provide that brief of evidence?---I don't recall that, no.

You'd provided I think - - -

COMMISSIONER:  Are you going to be much longer, I'm just 
wondering whether to take the mid-morning break?  

MS TITTENSOR:  No, I'm shortly going to finish, 
Commissioner.
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(Short adjournment.)

---
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